
 
 

FROM THE CHAIRMAN 

 
Dear Brothers and Sisters in Christ, 

 

Fifty years ago in August, sixteen of us drove from London to 

Jerusalem and back in six weeks. We were a motley crew! One was 

training to be a Land Agent, another a lawyer, another as a doctor, 

several were preparing for Ordination. There was a couple who had 

only been married a month and were having an extended 

honeymoon (fancy taking fourteen other people on your honeymoon!) 

 

The journey not without its hazards, one of which was that the Morris J2 Minibus, for which 

I was one of the drivers, boiled whenever it came to a hill, and there are a very large number 

of hills between the end of the flatness of Belgium and Jerusalem! 

 

It was a wonderful experience. We saw so much along the way, but certain things stand out 

in the memory, and at this time of the year it is the memory of walking the Via Dolorosa in 

the middle of the day - it was hot, it was crowded as people jostled in the narrow streets. 

There was the opportunity to stop at each of the Stations, to read the passage that was 

relevant and to pray before moving on, eventually to the Church of the Holy Sepulchre. 

 

This newsletter will be with you just before Holy Week, when once again we enjoy the 

opportunity to enter into the journey with our Lord in those last days of his life, to receive 

our palm, to have our feet washed, to watch in the Garden of Gethsemane, to kneel at the 

foot of the Cross, to witness the empty tomb and so much more. 

 

Holy Week provides the opportunity once again to have our life shaped by the death and 

Resurrection of Jesus, and the opportunity to share this momentous truth with others both in 

our preaching and in our conversation according to our circumstances. What a privilege is 

ours to continue to minister in this way! 

 

Every blessing for Holy Week and Easter. 

  

+David Jennings. 
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The Right Reverend Michael Perham 
 

Bishop Michael will retire as our President after the Annual General 
Meeting in Derby Cathedral on Tuesday 3 June. Richard Lewis, our 
former Chairman, and David Jennings, our present Chairman, 
reflect on his contribution to the Association. 
 

My memory of General Synod, which includes some very high 
highs and some very low lows, was that whenever things really got 
into a mess, it was Michael Perham who was called upon to find a 
way out. He never disappointed, and his suggestions always 
brought calm at moments when storms were brewing. 
 
I am happy that the RCA has never been a contentious body, so 
Bishop Michael has never been called upon as a referee. But I do 
remember that it was not very easy to find a suitable President for 
the Association when I became Chairman and I had come to the 
reluctant conclusion that any approach to a fresh candidate was going to be an uphill struggle. 
When I contacted Michael I think I was into the third or fourth compelling reason why he should 
take on the job when I became aware that he had already quietly said yes. Such is the man. 
 
Michael's particular contribution was his overview of the Church of England at the annual 
meetings of the RCA. He could take us behind the media froth and give us an insight into what 
was really happening and being thought through. At times it restored our faith in the 
ecclesiastical machine, and at other times it confirmed our suspicions! But whatever his 
message, it was delivered in a calm and mildly amused manner, and we went away cheered 
and with plenty to think about. 
 
I am grateful for the opportunity of being able to express my personal thanks to Michael for his 
support and encouragement while I was Chair of the Association, and on behalf of the RCA to 
thank him for the part he has played in affirming retired clergy and their spouses. It is much 
appreciated and will be a hard act to follow. 
 
+ Richard Lewis 
 
 
The RCA has been greatly blessed in having Bishop Michael as its President. 
 
His preaching at the Eucharist has been inspiring and, in his addresses to the Annual Meeting, 
he has sought to keep us in touch with the ongoing life of the Church. 
 
We are grateful for all that he has given us and look forward to making a presentation to him as 
an expression of our thanks, when he presides and preaches at Derby Cathedral (of which he 
was the Dean) on Monday June 3rd. 
 
May he enjoy a long and happy retirement. 
  
+ David Jennings.  

 
If you would like to contribute to Bishop Michael’s presentation, please send your gift to: 
 

David Phypers, Secretary/Treasurer, Retired Clergy Association 
15 Albert Road, Chaddesden, DERBY, DE21 6SL 
 

Please make your cheque payable to Retired Clergy Association and mark it ‘+ Michael.’ Or pay 
by BACS to, ‘Sort code 30-90-09, Account number 01934503.' 



 

 

KING IN THE NORTH 
……reviewed by FRANCIS WOOD 

 
any of us have little knowledge 
about the history of the Church in 
our beloved North East. We have 

a loose collection of dates, stories and 
bits of information about people, events 
and lives. We know a bit about Bede, 
Aidan, Columba or Willibrord and we’ve 
heard of the Synod of Whitby. As for 
battles, Heavenfield springs to mind or 
even Milvian Bridge. And was the first 
Holy Roman Emperor Constantine, a 
Yorkshireman?  
 
All these need relating one to another. 
What happened when and where? One 
good way to tackle this is to concentrate 
on a person, a date or place and relate 
the other information to that.  Who better 
than King Oswald of Northumbria who, in 
his day, greatly influenced the region, the 
nation, even the world? He introduced a 
culture of learning to a kingdom which he 
both won and lost in battle. If you can 
anchor your thoughts on Oswald, you’ll 

soon discover that 
the rest will fall into 
place. A new book, 
The King in the 
North by Max 
Adams does just 
that. 
 
Bring what little 
knowledge you 
have to this book 
and it will expand 
into a clear picture. 
Max Adams’ 
account of Oswald 
Whiteblade (did 
you know that was 
the king’s name?) 

brings the subject 
out of obscurity in 
the Dark Ages and 
reveals the first 
great English 
monarch.   
 
The author has an 
engaging way with 
words. He writes in 
the persuasive 
style of ‘spoken’ 
English so that you feel personally 
guided in your quest for information. 
 
Whether describing a battle, a meeting or 
an incident, the author makes the reader 
feel to be present at the occasion. There 
are some 25 good colour photographs, 
most of them new, to help the text along, 
although they are hardly necessary. 
There’s a most helpful map, showing the 
vital places in North and West at the time 
described in the narrative.  
 
A good part of the book deals with what 
happened after the death of Oswald in 
642AD. He was the first English king to 
die a Christian Martyr. Killed in battle? 
Yes, but where? Oswestry of course! The 
chapter describing scenes on the 
battlefield after his death makes some of 
the most fascinating, if gruesome, 
reading.  
 
Max Adams is well qualified to bring his 
experience as a teacher to this book. He 
communicates so well, as if to a keen 
student or class. He lives in County 
Durham and teaches at the North East 
Centre for Lifelong Learning in 
Sunderland.   
 
The King in the North (the Life and Times of Oswald 
of Northumbria) by Max Adams, published by Head 
of Zeus.  450 pages.  £25.00.  
£16.75 from Amazon, £4.79 Kindle purchase 

M 



 

 

A DATE AT ST PAUL’S CATHEDRAL  by Jill Swallow

n April 7
th

 2013 I was invited to preach 

at St Paul’s Cathedral in London. I’d 

never even been in St Paul’s before, but I 

have now and I shall never forget it! Clutching 

robes and sermon, and anxiously prising myself 

away from family and friends I was escorted on 

arrival up the Dean’s aisle and into the Dean’s 

vestry. There, I was introduced to the clergy, 

vergers, and Jonathan my wandsman. He walked 

me through the service beforehand, showed me 

where to sit, how to process, when to bow, and 

the ‘intricacies’ of the pulpit.  

 

The pulpit steps were steep and curved, a bit like 

the steps on a double-decker bus. And what a 

pulpit it is! Padded red velvet with a brass inlay 

for sermon notes, and so much room! Church 

pulpits can sometimes be cluttered with all sorts 

of odds and ends. In recent years I have shared 

pulpits with, amongst other things, a bin bag, a 

broken Hoover and a donkey left over from 

Christmas. Here at St Paul’s the pulpit was so 

spacious. The glass of water was out of my 

reach, and there was almost room for an easy 

chair. 

 

I then returned to the Dean’s vestry to sign the 

biggest service register I have ever seen.  Many 

well known names of national figures were 

pointed out to me, and then I was asked to sign 

my name underneath as the preacher. There for 

ever! Having robed we all congregated in the 

Dean’s aisle. The Canon Chancellor introduced 

me to the choir, and then we each took our place 

in the long procession.  

 

The service began. When the time came for the 

sermon, my wandsman appeared out of a little 

door by my stall. As the choir sang This Joyful 

Eastertide he bowed to me and I to him, and then 

led me on the long journey round to the pulpit. 

We bowed to each other again at the foot of the 

pulpit steps. Then I turned, left him there, and up 

I went. And there I was in front of hundreds of 

people. What a magnificent view I had standing 

there!  The people, the music, the architecture, 

the space and the sheer beauty of that great 

building – it was heavenly! 

 

The text for my sermon was Jesus on the road to 

Emmaus. I began by saying that early every 

morning two men sit on our garden wall and talk 

about their lives. From where I am I can hear 

everything they say. I seem to know all about 

these two men, but yet have no idea who they 

actually are..........bit like the disciples with Jesus 

that first Easter Day.   

 

The next day, at Kings Cross, we heard that 

Margaret Thatcher had died. As I watched her 

funeral at St Paul’s 

the following week, 

I recognised all the 

people I had met 

during my visit. I 

watched the Bishop 

of London in the 

pulpit and thought, 

‘Did I do that?’ 

and, ‘Was I really 

there?’ It was such 

an honour and a 

privilege to be 

invited, and will 

remain so as long 

as I live.   
 

 
RCA member Jill Swallow was educated in Yorkshire and studied theology at Birmingham University. She trained and worked as a 
teacher in Lancashire and Yorkshire. Since completing her ordination training in Durham in 1984, she has been a deaconess, then 
a deacon and she was one of the first women to be ordained priest in The Church of England twenty years ago. 
 

Over the last thirty years, she has lived and worked in parishes in Northumberland, the Midlands, Lancashire and Yorkshire. During 
that time, as well as being a wife and mother, curate and parish priest, she has been a chaplain among profoundly deaf people, a 
hospital chaplain, and a relief manager of a diocesan conference house.  She has contributed regularly to local radio, and has also 
worked from time to time as a holiday chaplain in Europe.  Her first book, Days Before Dibley, was published in February 2007 to 
mark the twentieth anniversary of the admission of women to the Diaconate. 
 

Jill’s invitation to St Paul’s came after she attended a preaching course at Westcott House in 2012. 
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HOW GOOD A LISTENER ARE YOU? Ron Cassidy 

 
 clearly remember a one-time Bishop of 

Hulme (Colin Scott, I think) speaking to 

a group of clergy and asking us the 

challenging question, ‘how well do you 

worship when you are not involved in leading 

the Act of Worship in any way?’   How good 

are you at sitting back and letting others take 

the lead?  

 

It was a challenging question, and those of us 

who were honest with ourselves found 

ourselves replying ‘not very good.’ There is 

of course a deeper question for all who are 

involved in leading worship, and that is the 

one that asks us how we manage to focus on 

God when our minds are inevitably taken up 

with the practicalities and the question of 

what comes next in the Order of Service. 

 

But the question of stepping back and letting 

others do the running is a particularly pointed 

one, and one that I find particularly difficult 

in retirement. The reason for that is fairly 

obvious. The people who lead worship for us 

and preach sermons to us are in the nature of 

the case younger than we are and less 

experienced, even when they are Bishops or 

Archdeacons! And so, with our assumed 

wisdom we often find ourselves thinking as 

‘professionals’ – 

‘Well I wouldn’t have chosen that hymn 

tune’ 

‘I wouldn’t have asked that person to read 

the lesson – I couldn’t tell a word…’ 

‘I wouldn’t have introduced the sermon in 

that way’ 

‘I’ve got a much better illustration than 

that’ 

‘He/she has missed the point of the text 

entirely’   

And so on…. 

 

Now of course, we may well be correct in all 

those judgements, because the fact is we have 

been round the track a few times and learned 

a few things along the way.  But that is not 

the point. When I get the relatively rare 

opportunity to sit in the congregation I find 

myself being so wise and so professional that 

I come in danger of shutting myself off from 

God, and failing to hear anything he might 

have to say to me.  There definitely is such a 

thing as being too clever by half.  

 

So what if a preacher is over enthusiastic and 

relatively immature? God can and does speak 

through him or her to us. After all, we can all 

remember being embarrassed in the past by, 

having delivered what we know in our hearts 

was a naff sermon, badly put together, only to 

have someone thank us for it at the end of the 

service.  

 

God has always used the weak and foolish, to 

use Paul’s words, to shame the ‘wise’. Our 

so-called ‘professionalism’ may well cast us 

among the foolish. I may only be speaking 

about myself here. But it will certainly be 

among my New Year’s aims and resolutions 

to become a better listener to sermons and a 

more wholehearted participant in worship. 

 
Ron Cassidy retired in 2007 after 18 years as Incumbent of Denton (St Lawrence) in Manchester Diocese. 
He is an honorary canon of Manchester Cathedral and editor of Manchester Retired Clergy News, from 
which this contribution is copied by kind permission. 
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OPEN THE BOOK (OTB) 
Howard Peskett 
 

y wife Roz and I moved to Penzance in 2006. In Penwith, 
the westernmost Deanery of Truro diocese, on an average 
Sunday there are 919 adults in our 29 churches and less 

than 50 under 16s. The Diocese of Truro lost 48% of its young 
people in the 1990s. So we have to go out and find the young 
where they are – in school.   
 
There are now over 80 OTB groups in this Diocese. Our team does regular assemblies in three 
local primary schools.  
 
OTB is a scheme whereby every primary school child should hear 90 bible stories on a three-year 
cycle. It has a curriculum, a code of practice and a manual for each year; and most of the stories 
are from the Lion Storytelling Bible. All of our team members have DBS clearance. Relationships 
with the head teachers are key.  
 
I have very limited skills and experience with primary school children, so I am a learner – and 

have also experienced a revival of my imagination. It 
tends to be only retired people who are able to help 
very regularly with assemblies – so this is a good 
opportunity for inter-generational contact.   
 
Over time we find that students recognize us in the 
street and there is the opportunity to develop 
relationships with families too. OTB has been growing 
so fast nationally in recent years that it has recently 
affiliated with Bible Society. For further information, see 
www.openthebook.net . 

 
What are you doing in your retirement? Please write and tell us, however modest you may feel. 
Through stories like these we encourage each other. 
 
 

 
RCA Council 
 
At our last Council meeting in March, Paul Conder announced his intention to retire at the Annual 
Meeting in June. We thank Paul so much for his unstinting contribution to the Association over 
many years, for his diligence and faithfulness, and for his always wise contribution to our meetings. 
 
Through regular contact with Diocesan Retirement Officers and RCA Branch Secretaries, Paul’s 
successor on the Council will represent the Dioceses of Durham, Newcastle and York, and the 
new Diocese of West Yorkshire and the Dales. 
 
Council meets twice-yearly at London Diocesan House in Pimlico from 11 15 am – about 3 00 pm. 
Full travelling expenses are paid by the Association. 
 
Please contact the Secretary at david@phypers.co.uk for more details of this position. We hope to 
appoint a successor to Paul at the Annual Meeting. 
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Around the Dioceses 
 
One of the aims of the Association is ‘to encourage retired 
clergy to meet.’ This happens in different ways in different 
places. RCA Branch Secretaries sometimes plan local 
events and programmes. Sometimes these are planned by 
Diocesan Retirement Officers. 
 
After Easter Oxford members are looking forward to three 
meetings: 
 
  1 May The Venerable Martin Gorick 
 Shakespeare’s Church – a Parish for the World 
  5 June Bishop David Jennings, RCA Chairman 
 A Conversation about Retirement 
10 July Horse-drawn boat trip on  
 the Kennet and Avon Canal 
 
 
In Hereford Archdeaconry retired clergy meet four times a 
year with widows and spouses – one luncheon, one trip and 
two meetings with speakers 
In Ludlow Archdeaconry retired clergy meet several times each year, usually in Church Stretton, with 
widows and spouses. 
 
In Derby Diocese retired clergy enjoy an annual Eucharist in Ashbourne Church followed by lunch. 
 
What are you doing in your neck of the woods? Please let us know, so we can share your ideas with each 
other. Would you like to be meeting, but nothing seems to be happening? Might you be interested in 
organising events and activities yourself? Please contact the Secretary at david@phypers.co.uk for help 
and support. 
 
 
We hope to publish our next Newsletter towards the end of the summer. This will enable us to report on the 
results of last year’s CHARM Consultation which will be published at the July General Synod.  
 
Please send us news of what you are doing, as Jill Swallow and Howard Peskett have done in this 
issue. 
 
And how about a NAME for this Newsletter? Please send us your ideas. 
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Retired Clergy Association 

 
President:   Rt Revd Michael Perham, Bishop of Gloucester 
Chairman:   Rt Revd David Jennings 
   Laurel Cottage, East End, Northleach, CHELTENHAM, GL54 3ET 
   Telephone:  01451 860743  

Email:  bishopdavidjennings@gmail.com  
 
Secretary and Treasurer:   
   Revd David Phypers,  
   15 Albert Road, Chaddesden, DERBY, DE21 6SL 
   Telephone: 01332 239134 
   Email:  david@phypers.co.uk  
 
 

General Meetings 2014 

 
Tuesday 3 June 11 15 am – 3 00/3 30 pm  Derby Cathedral 
 Holy Communion 

President and Preacher, the Rt Revd Michael Perham 
Lunch 
Annual General Meeting 

 
Monday 16 June 11 15 am – 3 00/3 30 pm          Bishopthorpe Palace 

Holy Communion 
President and Preacher, the Archbishop of York 
Lunch 
General Meeting 

 
There is still time to register an interest in attending either or both of these meetings. 
Please email the Secretary as above.  
 
We particularly hope to see members who retired from Derby Diocese at the Annual 
General Meeting as this may be Bishop Michael’s last appointment in Derby. 
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